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LOUISIANA STATE RACING COMMISSION 

 
To All Louisiana Licensed Racing Facilities: 

EMERGENCY ORDER OF THE LOUISIANA STATE RACING COMMISSION 

WHEREAS, the Louisiana State Racing Commission, through its Executive Director, Charles 
A. Gardiner, III, received correspondence from the President of the Louisiana Horsemen’s Benevolent 
& Protective Association, Bernard K. Chatters, on September 2, 2020, wherein President Chatters 
requested that the Louisiana State Racing Commission issue an emergency order relative to housing 
and movement of horses that can no longer be housed or moved into Delta Downs due to the extensive 
damage caused by Hurricane Laura.1 In that correspondence, Mr. Chatters stated: 

 
Hurricane Laura struck southwest Louisiana on Thursday morning August 27, 2020 causing massive amounts of destruction 
and damage.  Unfortunately, Delta Downs race track suffered significant damage as well.  Two days prior to the storm 
making landfall, attempts were made by the LAHBPA to relocate approximately 700 quarter horses and their caretakers that were 
located at Delta Downs to Fair Grounds.  This attempt was unsuccessful.  As a result, these horses and their caretakers endured the 
storm at Delta Downs which fortunately did not result in loss of life to horses or people. 
  
At first opportunity following landfall, Delta Downs management advised the LAHBPA that its barn area and facility sustained 
significant damage which required the immediate removal of all horses and personal from the backside for their safety and so 
that repairs could begin. Delta Downs advised the LAHBPA that they had contacted representatives of the Fair Grounds requesting 
their assistance to accept the horses and personal that needed to be evacuated.  This request was denied.  Immediately, the LAHBPA 
worked with its horsemen in attempting to relocate these quarter horses throughout the state of Louisiana.  Simultaneously, 
benevolent funding was setup to assist for the payment of stall rental and bedding for all these horses as well as to assist its members 
in need.  The Equine sales barns in Opelousas took in 227 horses, their capacity, plus personal commencing on Saturday the 
29th.  LAHBPA representative was onsite and assisted with the process.  The receiving barn at Evangeline Downs race track took 
in 53 quarter horses; Stemmans farm took in an additional 50 horses; Sam Houston race track took more than 120 quarter horses 
for evacuee stabling.  Approximately 200 other quarter horses that were stabled at Delta Downs have been removed from the 
backside to various small locations throughout the state.  Currently, approximately 120 quarter horses remain at Delta Downs with 
no place to go.  Except for the 50 horses at the Evangeline Downs receiving barn, none of the quarter horsesare at a location where 
they can train.  To compound the problem further, the stalls at the sales barn are only 10’ by 10’ which is significantly smaller than 
LSRC guidelines. 
  
As you know, the LSRC approved quarter horse racing to begin for the 2020 Fair Grounds meet at Evangeline Downs on 
September 17th and continue through October 8th.  This meet is to be immediately followed by the Evangeline Downs 2020 quarter 
horse meet which runs from October 9th to December 19th.  The quarter horses for these meets are unable to move into Evangeline 
Downs since approximately 800 thoroughbreds are on site as the Evangeline Downs 2020 thoroughbred meet just concluded on 
August 29th and are unable to move to Delta Downs.  Accordingly, the relocation of these thoroughbreds is criticaland 
immediate relief is needed. This relief includes the ability of all quarter horses to stable at Evangeline Downs to resume training 
in preparation of the scheduled race meets. 
  
As of this date, it is unknown exactly when Delta Downs’ backside will be repaired for thoroughbred horses to be stabled there for 
the hopeful resumption of the 2020-2021 Delta Downs thoroughbred meet.  Attempts have been made to relocate 
the thoroughbreds at Evangeline to various locations which also allow for training.  Sam Houston race track is 
unable to assist.  Louisiana Downs has advised that they have approximately 350 stalls available spread throughout the barn 
area withoutcontinuous stalls and with no room for personnel.  Louisiana Downs is currently conducting its 2020 thoroughbred 
meet which concludes on September 23rd.  Louisiana Downs has advised that after that date, stalls will be made available for rental 
which includes training on the race track. 
  
The actions outlined above were the direct result of the Fair Grounds denying, on August 29th, that the thoroughbreds located at 
Evangeline Downs could relocate to the Fair Grounds (see attached letter of August 28, 2020 sent to Fair Grounds and copied to the 
LSRC).  The Louisiana HBPA then requested, on August 29th, for an emergency meeting of the Commission to address these critical 
issues. 
  
On behalf of Louisiana Horsemen, the Louisiana HBPA prays for the following relief and an emergency order be issued at this 
critical time: 
  

1. Thoroughbreds scheduled to be stabled at Delta Downs for the 2020-2021 TB meet, including those stabled at Evangeline 
Downs, be allowed immediate access to stalls to stable at both Louisiana Downs and Fair Grounds. 

2. The personnel caring for these horses be provided customary living quarters. 
3. Horses stabled at these facilities be allowed to train Monday through Saturday, with associated gate and timed 

works on Saturday. 
4. Training hours to be from 6AM to 10AM with a half hour break. 
5. Backside is to be maintained with Security and Maintenance as required. 
6. Horses stabled at the Fair Grounds will be allowed to remain until October 15, 2020, at which time, they will depart the 

Fair Grounds and return to Delta Downs or in the alternative, Louisiana Downs. 
                                                 

1 Attached as Exhibit “A”, please find correspondence from the President of the Louisiana Horsemen’s Benevolent & 
Protective Association, Bernard K. Chatters, dated September 2, 2020, and addressed to the Louisiana Racing 
Commission through its Executive Director, Charles A. Gardiner, III. 
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7. Horses associated with trainers located at the Fair Grounds, that have been allocated stalls for the 2020-2021 
thoroughbred meet will be allowed to stay and continue training. 

  
The Louisiana HBPA recognizes the assistance and help needed from Louisiana Downs and Fair Grounds at this historic time.  The 
LAHBPA will pay stall rent as well as the immediate bedding of stalls as required.  The LAHBPA is in the final stages of making 
arrangement for all individuals coming to the Fair Grounds to be tested for Covid-19, if required.  The LAHBPA 
will work diligently with all trainers, their employees, and the Fair Grounds to ensure that all EPA requirements are met.   
  
Finally, time is of the essence for the LSRC to act and assist our horsemen in safely relocating their horses and 
personnel forLouisiana racing to continue.  The Louisiana HBPA requests that the Louisiana State Racing Commission exercise its 
full authority on an emergency basis under its force majeure powers to ensure that the items outlined above are 
performed immediately by each race track without exception pursuant to an emergency order entered this day to take effect 
immediately.  

 
 

WHEREAS, the the Louisiana State Racing Commission, through its Executive Director, 
Charles A. Gardiner, III, received confirmation from Delta Downs Director of Racing Operations, 
Chris Warren, verbally and through extensive photographs of the extensive damage wreaked upon 
Delta Downs facilities by Hurricane Laura that the facility was without utilities, uninhabiltable, and 
unsafe for both horses and horsemen and will be for until repairs can be made.2 

WHEREAS, La. R.S. 4:141 et seq., created the Louisiana State Racing Commission (“The 
Commission”) within the office of the Governor of the State of Louisiana to “encourage forceful and 
honest statewide control of horse racing for the public health, safety, and welfare by safeguarding the 
people of this state against corrupt, incompetent, dishonest and unprincipled horse racing practices” 
and thereafter vested it with “the powers and duties specified” by statute and “all other powers 
necessary and proper to enable it to execute fully and effectually all of the objects, purposes, duties, 
and policies” outlined under La. R.S. Title 4:141 et seq. 

WHEREAS, following Hurricane Katrina, the Legislature granted “Additional powers of 
commission” regarding “force majeure” pursuant to LA. R.S. 4:147.2 wherein it granted additional 
powers to the Commission which “include but not be limited to” the provision “whenever an eligible 
facility is prevented from live racing as a result of a natural disaster, an act of God, force majeure, a 
catastrophe, or such other occurrence over which the licensee has no control.” 

WHEREAS, the Louisiana State Racing Commission has determined that the damage caused 
by Hurricane Laura is an extraordinary catastrophe and force majeure requiring immediate and 
emergency action to protect the health, safety, welfare, and interests of the State or Louisiana, its 
citizens, and their property. 

WHEREAS, the Louisiana State Racing Commission has further determined that in order to 
protect the lives of the horses and horseman who now find themselves homeless and without adequate 
shelter, the Commission must act quickly to ensure their access to adequate facilities in order to protect 
their health, safety, and welfare. 

WHEREAS, after considering the correspondence received by the LAHBPA and utilizing all 
emergency authority vested in the Commission, 

IT IS, THEREFORE, ORDERED by the Louisiana State Racing Commission that effective 
immediately, (1) thoroughbreds scheduled to be stabled at Delta Downs for the 2020-2021 
Thoroughbred Meet, including those stabled at Evangeline Downs, be allowed immediate access to 
stable at both Louisiana Downs and Fair Grounds; (2) the personnel caring for these horses be provided 
customary living quarters; (3) horses stabled at these facilities be allowed to train Monday through 
Saturday, with associated gate and timed works on Saturday; (4) training hours from 6:00 a.m. to 10:00 
a.m. with a half hour break; (5) backside is to be maintained with security and maintenance as required; 
(6) horses and horsemen at the Fair Grounds be allowed to remain until October 15, 2020, at which 
time they will depart and return to Delta Downs or in the alternative, Louisiana Downs; (7) horses 
associated with trainers located at the Fair Grounds that have been allocated stalls for the Fair Grounds 
2020-2021 thoroughbred meet will be allowed to stay and continue training at the Fair Grounds in 
preparation for the Fair Grounds’ Meet. 

THUS DONE AND SIGNED IN NEW ORLEANS, LOUISIANA, THIS 3rd DAY OF 
SEPTEMBER, 2020. 
 
 
 

__________________________________________ 
BOB F. WRIGHT, CHAIRMAN 
LOUISIANA RACING COMMISSION 

                                                 
2 Attached as Exhibit “B”, please find photographs taken by Delta Downs Director of Racing Operations, Chris Warren, and 
transmitted to the Louisiana Racing Commission through its Executive Director, Charles A. Gardiner, III. 
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September 2, 2020 

Charles Gardiner 

Executive Director 

Louisiana State Racing Commission 

320 North Carrollton Avenue Suite 2B 

New Orleans, LA 70119 

Dear Charles: 

Hurricane Laura struck southwest Louisiana on Thursday morning August 27, 2020 causing massive amounts of destruction and 

damage.  Unfortunately, Delta Downs race track suffered significant damage as well.  Two days prior to the storm making 

landfall, attempts were made by the LAHBPA to relocate approximately 700 quarter horses and their caretakers that were located 

at Delta Downs to Fair Grounds.  This attempt was unsuccessful.  As a result, these horses and their caretakers endured the storm 

at Delta Downs which fortunately did not result in loss of life to horses or people. 

At first opportunity following landfall, Delta Downs management advised the LAHBPA that its barn area and facility sustained 

significant damage which required the immediate removal of all horses and personal from the backside for their safety and so that 

repairs could begin.  Delta Downs advised the LAHBPA that they had contacted representatives of the Fair Grounds requesting 

their assistance to accept the horses and personal that needed to be evacuated.  This request was denied.  Immediately, the 

LAHBPA worked with its horsemen in attempting to relocate these quarter horses throughout the state of Louisiana.  

Simultaneously, benevolent funding was setup to assist for the payment of stall rental and bedding for all these horses as well as 

to assist its members in need.  The Equine sales barns in Opelousas took in 227 horses, their capacity, plus personal commencing 

on Saturday the 29th.  LAHBPA representative was onsite and assisted with the process.  The receiving barn at Evangeline Downs 

race track took in 53 quarter horses; Stemmans farm took in an additional 50 horses; Sam Houston race track took more than 120 

quarter horses for evacuee stabling.  Approximately 200 other quarter horses that were stabled at Delta Downs have been 

removed from the backside to various small locations throughout the state.  Currently, approximately 120 quarter horses remain at 

Delta Downs with no place to go.  Except for the 50 horses at the Evangeline Downs receiving barn, none of the quarter horses 

are at a location where they can train.  To compound the problem further, the stalls at the sales barn are only 10’ by 10’ which is 

significantly smaller than LSRC guidelines. 

As you know, the LSRC approved quarter horse racing to begin for the 2020 Fair Grounds meet at Evangeline Downs on 

September 17th and continue through October 8th.  This meet is to be immediately followed by the Evangeline Downs 2020 

quarter horse meet which runs from October 9th to December 19th.  The quarter horses for these meets are unable to move into 

Evangeline Downs since approximately 800 thoroughbreds are on site as the Evangeline Downs 2020 thoroughbred meet just 

concluded on August 29th and are unable to move to Delta Downs.  Accordingly, the relocation of these thoroughbreds is critical 

and immediate relief is needed.  This relief includes the ability of all quarter horses to stable at Evangeline Downs to resume 

training in preparation of the scheduled race meets. 
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As of this date, it is unknown exactly when Delta Downs’ backside will be repaired for thoroughbred horses to be stabled there 

for the hopeful resumption of the 2020-2021 Delta Downs thoroughbred meet.  Attempts have been made to relocate the 

thoroughbreds at Evangeline to various locations which also allow for training.  Sam Houston race track is unable to assist.  

Louisiana Downs has advised that they have approximately 350 stalls available spread throughout the barn area without 

continuous stalls and with no room for personnel.  Louisiana Downs is currently conducting its 2020 thoroughbred meet which 

concludes on September 23rd.  Louisiana Downs has advised that after that date, stalls will be made available for rental which 

includes training on the race track. 

 

The actions outlined above were the direct result of the Fair Grounds denying, on August 29th, that the thoroughbreds located at 

Evangeline Downs could relocate to the Fair Grounds (see attached letter of August 28, 2020 sent to Fair Grounds and copied to 

the LSRC).  The Louisiana HBPA then requested, on August 29th, for an emergency meeting of the Commission to address these 

critical issues. 

 

On behalf of Louisiana Horsemen, the Louisiana HBPA prays for the following relief and an emergency order be issued at this 

critical time: 

 

1. Thoroughbreds scheduled to be stabled at Delta Downs for the 2020-2021 TB meet, including those stabled at 

Evangeline Downs, be allowed immediate access to stalls to stable at both Louisiana Downs and Fair Grounds. 

2. The personnel caring for these horses be provided customary living quarters. 

3. Horses stabled at these facilities be allowed to train Monday through Saturday, with associated gate and timed works on 

Saturday. 

4. Training hours to be from 6AM to 10AM with a half hour break. 

5. Backside is to be maintained with Security and Maintenance as required. 

6. Horses stabled at the Fair Grounds will be allowed to remain until October 15, 2020, at which time, they will depart the 

Fair Grounds and return to Delta Downs or in the alternative, Louisiana Downs. 

7. Horses associated with trainers located at the Fair Grounds, that have been allocated stalls for the 2020-2021 

thoroughbred meet will be allowed to stay and continue training. 

 

The Louisiana HBPA recognizes the assistance and help needed from Louisiana Downs and Fair Grounds at this historic time.  

The LAHBPA will pay stall rent as well as the immediate bedding of stalls as required.  The LAHBPA is in the final stages of 

making arrangement for all individuals coming to the Fair Grounds to be tested for Covid-19, if required.  The LAHBPA will 

work diligently with all trainers, their employees, and the Fair Grounds to ensure that all EPA requirements are met.   

 

Finally, time is of the essence for the LSRC to act and assist our horsemen in safely relocating their horses and personnel for 

Louisiana racing to continue.  The Louisiana HBPA requests that the Louisiana State Racing Commission exercise its full 

authority on an emergency basis under its force majeure powers to ensure that the items outlined above are performed 

immediately by each race track without exception pursuant to an emergency order entered this day to take effect immediately.       

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Benard K. Chatters 

President 

LAHBPA 

 

      Cc: Steve Kuypers 

      Cc: Doug Shipley 

      Cc: Carol Core 

      Cc: Robert Urland 

      Cc: LSRC Commissioners 
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